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REVIEW OF CHILDREN AND FAMILY SOCIAL CARE SERVICES

	ACTION RECOMMENDED

a) To consider and comment on the performance of the Council’s services to children and families.

b) To agree the proposed priorities for continuing service improvement.

c) To agree a further progress report and the production of a summary of all safeguarding reviews (see paragraph 18).


briEf summary of report

1. This report sets out what has been achieved since the previous report presented to this Committee in March 2004 (paper E04/26) and what the key priorities are to secure the best possible outcomes for children and young people in Suffolk.

reason for recommendation

2. To comply with the requirement to keep councillors informed regarding the effectiveness of services to children and young people.

Alternative Options

3. The Committee may wish to propose amendments to the proposed priorities.

AIMS AND OBJECTIVES

4. In the Governments response to the Inquiry into the death of Victoria Climbie a requirement was placed on local authorities to ensure that councillors considered the performance and effectiveness of services provided to children and young people designated “in need” under the Children Act 1989.  This includes all aspects of front line fieldwork and accommodation services to children and young people from the point of referral and including the assessment, planning and review process.  This Committee agreed it should receive reports on children and family social care services and recommended that Caring and Protecting Overview and Scrutiny Committee should receive a report every six months.

5. Since the last report to this Committee in March 2004, improvements in quality and outcomes for children and young people have been sustained.  These improvements have been across all areas of the service and reflected in the key performance indicator measures which we are required to report on to the Government and are used to determine the Council’s star rating.

6. The efforts that have gone into maintaining these improvements were recognised by the Commission for Social Care Inspection (CSCI) in the Annual Review Meeting in August 2004 and has resulted in a two star rating for children’s services having been judged as serving most people well with promising prospects.  This was reported to Executive Committee in October 2004 (paper E04/107).

7. The Annual Performance Review Report 2004 stated “The council has made significant improvements in its provision of services to children and families.  There is evidence of improved performance in a range of areas which include those of national priority such as educational attainments, fostering and adoption, and health of children looked after.”  The report  recognised good performance in areas related to child protection, as well as improvements in assessments.  It was identified however that further work was needed in relation to school absences, long term placement stability, and the reduction of re-referrals.  These areas have been given priority in the current delivery action plan (see Appendix 1) with a particular emphasis placed on joint planning and service delivery with education and health partners.

8. The investment in children’s services over the past two years has enabled staffing levels to be brought in line with comparator authorities.  It has also made it possible to bring a much needed management focus and support locally to front line staff.  There is no doubt that this investment and the positive support of councillors has greatly helped the service gain confidence and the resolve to achieve positive changes.

9. The delivery action plan is regularly updated to take account of progress and to keep actions focused on those areas of service that require attention.  The Plan is the key working tool for setting our priorities in response to audits and reviews of services and maintaining momentum to achieve excellence across the service.  

Management Capacity within Children and Family Services

10. The Council has been successful in recruiting to new posts and each of the six areas now has a Locality Manager.  This has provided more capacity to focus on the Council’s objective to develop locally based integrated services for children and families as part of the Children’s Futures Initiative.

11. In addition to this there has been a significant investment in the development of Safeguarding Services by using new government resources provided via the Safeguarding Grant for 2004/2005.  This has enabled the service to meet the new requirements placed on local authorities as a result of the Review of Children’s Cases Regulations which came into force in September 2004 following the Adoption and Children Act 2002 and the new safeguarding requirements which are planned as a result of the Children Act 2004.

12. The new Review Regulations extend the remit of children who are required to have a statutory review.  New emphases has been placed on delivering quality outcomes and ensuring that all agencies are providing appropriate services to meet the child’s needs.  All children receiving respite care and all care leavers now come under these regulations as well as all children looked after in foster, residential, adoptive, boarding school and all other types of placements.  It is the role of the safeguarding managers to make sure that all agencies are providing appropriate services to meet the child’s needs.

13. This represents a significant increase in workload.  Based on current figures there are around 4000 statutory reviews undertaken each year involving 1,500 children.  The new review regulations will result in an estimated additional 1000 reviews each year involving a further 500 children.  New regulations have also been issued regarding private fostering. A new duty is being introduced to monitor these arrangements from July 2005 and will further extend the remit of the safeguarding service.

14. The Safeguarding Grant has been used to contribute to the restructuring of the service and four additional posts have been added to the existing establishment to enable us to have 6 Safeguarding Managers, one for each Area, who will be supported by 9 Independent Planning and Review Managers.  These staff will ensure that the Council is able to meet its statutory requirements and help local practitioners and managers to improve the quality of work undertaken, monitor performance and outcomes and ensure effective interagency collaboration.  These arrangements will fit with and support the development of local delivery and community clusters.

15. The future development of the safeguarding service will be informed by further guidance due to be issued by the DfES in December 2005.  The referral process has been strengthened as part of the overall improvement in safeguarding services.  Part of the Safeguarding Grant has therefore been used to fund three additional customer service officers.  Each area now has a dedicated post for referrals to children and family services.  This will mean that arrangements for referrals to services will be further improved.

16. This range of investment together with the building of evidence through regular service audits places the service in a strong position to contribute to the overall development of a Children’s Services Authority. This will ensure that the newly appointed Director for Children and Young People will have a robust safeguarding resource that will enable them to discharge their responsibilities as required by the Children Act 2004.

17. The Suffolk Area Child Protection Committee will be replaced by a Safeguarding Board which will be a new statutory body and the membership will be extended to include District Councils, Regional Health Authority, Learning Skills Council and voluntary sector.  A shadow Safeguarding Board will be established from 1st April 2005.  This shadow board will report to the Children and Young People Strategic Partnership Board (CYPSPB).  The plan is for the Director for Children and Young People to chair the Safeguarding Board as the post holder has lead accountability for safeguarding and ensuring the wellbeing of children and young people in Suffolk.  During 2005/06 further work will be undertaken to ensure Suffolk is in a position to formally establish a Safeguarding Board from 1st April 2006.

18. Following a review of the Area Child Protection Committee procedures for conducting inquiries into child protection matters and commissioning reports under Chapter Eight of the Department of Health’s guidance, “Working Together to Safeguard Children from Harm”, it is recommended that this work should be brought to the attention of the Members of the Executive Committee in the form of a summary report that sets out the main issues and recommendations of all Chapter 8 Reviews.  Such reports can also be made available where appropriate to the Boards of Primary Care Trusts and the Police Authority.  The Caring and Protecting Overview and Scrutiny Committee may also wish to consider such reports at a subsequent date. 

19. The Council has become a full member of Research in Practice.  This was an initiative of the Association of Directors of Social Services (ADSS) and works with children’s services and large voluntary organisations to establish strong connections between practice and research to improve outcomes for vulnerable children.  This link will provide a valuable source of research information, support and advice and will prove extremely useful in pursuing excellence in service provision and outcomes.

20. Following the departure of the Head of Fostering and Adoption in May 2004 two posts were created, Head of Fostering Services and Head of Adoption Agency in recognition of the additional requirements being placed on these services and the key part they play in ensuring good outcomes for looked after children.  The establishment of these posts together with the development of accommodation services and review of family support will have a significant positive impact on key performance outcomes in relation to adoption, placement stability and children and young people realising potential.

21. It is very positive to be able to report that there has been a further much needed investment in key areas of service through the Priority Delivery Service Process (PDS).  This means that from April 2005 there will be an additional 3 social workers in the adoption agency and 7 family support workers placed in fostering and the most pressured teams to help support placements and improve stability.  This targeted investment will give the best chance of maintaining improved outcomes for children looked after. 

22. Maintaining a stable workforce and ensuring vacancies are filled is a constantly challenging task.  Over the past two years Suffolk has performed very well compared to other authorities in the region in respect of vacancy rates.  The current social work vacancy rate is 15% which is a rise from 10% when this was last reported to councillors.  We will be advertising and are expecting to reduce this number.  We also continue to keep pace with the demands through a range of initiatives including recruitment from overseas, and ‘growing our own’ through the in-house diploma and degree course in social worker delivered in Partnership with Ruskin College, Oxford alongside sponsorship schemes involving the University of East Anglia, Suffolk College and Open University.  The recent success in recruiting 14 staff from USA will have a positive impact on vacancy levels when they join us in May 2005.

23. The retention of existing social work staff is an equally high priority.  Additional social work posts are making an impact; social work caseloads are now better managed with increased supervision and professional support.  This is important since pressure of work, lack of support and limited career development opportunities are the most commonly cited reasons for leaving the service.

24. In response to this as well as increased social work and management resources a number of professional development training courses have been introduced.  These, with personal development reviews, actively encourage learning and provide opportunities for social workers to acquire expertise and contribute to service initiatives.

Key Areas of Performance

25. Although the volume of work has continued to increase, improvements in performance have been maintained.  During the year ending 31 December 2004 there were 13000 initial contacts.  This represents a year on year increase of 30% in each of the last two years. Repeat referrals now account for 20% of the total.  This is an area where there has been considerable effort made to reduce re-referrals and bring them in line with the national and regional average.  This has now virtually been achieved (regional average 19%) and focussed work continues to reduce the rate further.  Over 30% of referrals relate to child protection concerns involving safety and a further 50% involve concerns regarding the wellbeing and challenging behaviour of children and young people.

26. There have been 3000 initial assessments during the year ending December 2004 and Suffolk undertook 77.4% of these assessments within seven working days of referral which is 20% above the national average and 30% above the regional average .We have set ourselves a target of 85% completion by 31 March 2005. 71.2% of core assessments have been completed within 35 working days which is 13% above the national and regional average and we have set a target of 75% by 31 March 2005.  There were 4000 active cases held by social workers at 31st December 2004 this includes those children looked after and receiving a family support service.

27. Since March 2004, there has been an increase of children on the child protection register from 307 to 400 at January 2004.  As part of the current action plan an analysis of thresholds is being undertaken to better understand this increase. Initial findings suggest that the impact of an increase in referrals of domestic violence between parents where children are present  combined with evidence of children being neglected which is  linked to parental drug and alcohol abuse and greater recognition of abuse of children who have a disability are key factors in this increase.  The increase is mirrored regionally and nationally.

28. This increase is causing a major impact on social work and management resources but despite this Suffolk has managed to sustain 100% of child protection reviews  conducted within the required timescales which is higher than the regional and national average of 91.7% and 95.7% at 31 March 2004. A 100% of cases are allocated to a named social worker, which is also above the regional and national average where 4.5% and 1.6% of cases did not have a named worker.  

29. The continued increase in activity means that reducing the numbers of looked after children has been very challenging.  There has been no further increase in numbers as they have remained stable at 660 (January  2005).  This is lower than the regional and national average i.e. 45 per 10,000 compared with 56.5 for the region and 60 nationally.  This represents a good performance against a regional and national picture of numbers of looked after children increasing.  95% of reviews have been completed within the required timescales compared with 84% in the region and 78.9% nationally.  Our target is to achieve 98% within timescales. With the increase in social worker posts there will be a renewed effort to revoke care orders and offer alternatives to children being looked after to maintain performance in this area.  We will continue to work to improve outcomes for looked after children as a priority alongside emphasising the key role preventative services must play as we move towards a fully joined up multi-agency approach.  

30. A full service review of family support is being undertaken and there are a number of local initiatives planned in partnership with some local schools, health, education, Connexions and the voluntary sector as part of the community cluster approach of Children’s Futures.  This will have an impact but it is unlikely that the numbers looked after will go down significantly in the short term.

31. Performance objectives outlined in the revised delivery action plan of October 2004-February 2005 have focussed on continuing improvements to deliver positive outcomes for children looked after. In advance of the new Children’s Services Authority we have been working in collaboration with key partners including education, health, Connexions and the Youth Offending Service to strengthen the services available to children looked after.  Progress in this area can be demonstrated by a number of initiatives currently being developed including a new dedicated support service for the education of looked after children and the piloting of a multi-agency support service which is being piloted in Ipswich.  As these initiatives are implemented and begin to take effect their impact on outcomes will be reported to Executive Committee.

32. “Welfare Call” was commissioned in July 2004 to monitor the school attendance of all looked after children on a daily basis.  This provides quality data which enables the identification of those at risk of accruing 25 days or more absence and informs targeted intervention to address whatever issues are causing poor school attendance.  This may be due to exclusions, sickness, truanting and other difficulties in placement.  The combination of improved data and targeted intervention has facilitated an improvement in performance with an outturn of 12.9% of children looked after for 12 months or more missing 25 days of school in the academic year 2003/4 and is the same as the national average for all authorities and those in the eastern region.  It compares with 15.7% missing 25 days of school or more in 2002/3. We are determined to improve further on this target.

33. The very positive close collaboration between social care and education has delivered our PSA targets for the educational attainment of children looked after and this work has also been used to inform service delivery and improvement in this area.  The benefits of a targeted intervention approach helped us to deliver both interim PSA targets of 11 children leaving care with 5 GCSEs Grades A*-C and 66.7% of children leaving care with one GCSE grades A*-G for 2003/4.This is above the national average of 50.7% and 49.4% for the eastern region but we are also wanting to improve on this and the planned additional resources to support these children and young people should be able to achieve this outcome.

34. The improved educational outcomes for care leavers have resulted in more care leavers being involved in ongoing education, training and employment and the figure has risen from 40% in 2002/3 to 65.9% in 2003/4.this compares with a national average of 56.8% and a regional average of 58.4%. Suffolk is  forecasting 66% for 2004/5.  Clearly there is still room for improvement on this figure.  Whilst many of the young people have specific difficulties a target of 75% for 2005/6 has been set.  The percentage of care leavers in higher education is 5% and we are aiming to improve on this in future years as it is below the national average of 6.3% and regional average of 8.9%.

35. Whilst all young care leavers are in accommodation this is not always  suitable and further development work is required with District Councils, Housing Associations and the independent housing sector to ensure suitable supported housing options can be accessed by care leavers.  The percentage of care leavers with health related problems including mental health and drug misuse is a concern as is the high number of teenage pregnancies.  The new planning and review arrangements will ensure that all pathway plans for care leavers are robust and based on effective assessments of their needs.  These new monitoring arrangements will provide focused attention on these young people and provide a similar level of oversight and scrutiny as is the case for children looked after.

36. It is a requirement for this committee to be informed regarding children who go missing from public care.  Since the last report in March 2004 there have been 30 recorded occasions where young people have been identified to the police as missing from care for over 24 hours from our children’s homes.  All have been returned safely.  On two occasions publicity was sought through the local media which resulted in the speedy return of the young people.

37. Suffolk performed well regarding the number of children looked after placed for adoption and achieved 9.6% compared with the regional average of 5.9% and national average of 5.2%.  Our performance regarding getting children adopted within 12 months of the best interest decision being made to the Adoption Panel is an area for further development as it is lower than the regional and national figure.  Latest projections show that we are on course to report an improvement in this performance indicator in April 2005.

38. Long term placement stability of children looked after in foster care for more than four years has been identified as a problem area in Suffolk which requires further detailed analysis, although it is adolescents who experience the most moves linked to challenging behaviour.  The achievement of permanent placement stability is a vital element of a child achieving successful outcomes.  A working group has been established to examine the reasons for breakdown and changes in long term placements in order to determine the additional support needed to sustain placements.  The additional resources going into the fostering service from the PDS investment will be used to target relevant children and provide enhanced support.  Performance is showing a slow but steady improvement.

39. Social care children’s services is a key part of the Children’s Futures Initiative and is contributing to the local development of preventative services that will maximise opportunities and ensure all children are healthy, safe and positively engaged in their communities.

40. It is recognised that the key to developing and delivering modernised, effective services that ensure children and young people are healthy, safe, and achieve their full potential is to put in place a comprehensive commissioning strategy.  This approach to the delivery of services including the involvement of service users is at the heart of Children's Futures.  The CYPSPB is engaging all relevant agencies and local communities in this approach.  A multi-agency commissioning group chaired by the Head of Commissioning is taking this work forward and reporting to the CYPSPB.  The prioritisation and delivery of all children's services through a Trust model for commissioning and implementing services will ensure a flexible and effective approach to delivering services that are designed to meet local need.

41. As part of this overall strategy, following the review of services to children with additional needs, work has been undertaken to develop a Trust model for commissioning and providing these services as part of services for all children and young people. This work has been reported to the CYPSPB with recommendations for the implementation of this approach.  The Board has commissioned further work by social care, education and health over the next 12 months to jointly implement this model.  The service will involve the pooling of resources between health, education, social care and the involvement of schools and the voluntary sector.  

42. We are working with key partner agencies on the introduction and implementation of the new common assessment and process for Information Sharing between agencies which is geared to identifying vulnerable children as early as possible and ensuring that their needs are assessed using a common tool which all agencies will use.  It is planned that the Integrated Children’s System for children at risk and those looked after will be coming into operation in January 2006 for all new referrals and all other cases must be incorporated into the electronic file system by 31 December 2006.  This will need to be integrated with the work which is required in order to have electronic casefile record for all social care cases. This will mean that there will be a new electronic case file record for every child it works with.  

43. Work is being undertaken to ensure that this statutory requirement fits with the broader corporate ICT Strategy and the solutions will be compatible with and complement a joint approach to accessing information, assessing need and providing appropriate services to all children and young people in Suffolk.  The implementation will involve all partners and work to corporate procurement and business process re-engineering standards.  This represents a major shift in perception and attitudes for staff and a comprehensive training and change management process is being put in place.

44. The annual fostering inspection undertaken by CSCI was carried out in October 2004.  The inspection  recognised that the required actions had been taken to implement the recommendations of last years inspection.  The inspection found the fostering service as having met all of the standards with one area of concern in relation to maintenance of staff files and records.  There were several minor requirements in respect of the regulations resulting from having the post of Head of Fostering vacant from June to December 2004.  An action plan to meet the recommendations of the report has been accepted by CSCI.  

45. An Equality Impact Assessment (EIA) is being conducted regarding the recruitment of foster carers.  This involves extensive consultation with black and minority ethnic communities.  The purpose of this assessment is to help us improve our recruitment of carers from these communities.  Once EIA has been completed in respect of recruitment of foster carers further Impact Assessments will be undertaken regarding black and minority ethnic children on the child protection register and those looked after.  This work will greatly assist in ensuring we continue to improve our performance in appropriately meeting the assessed needs of all vulnerable children. 

Current Priorities

46. Based on the annual review meeting with CSCI and internal service audits the delivery action plan has been updated and the current priorities are set out below:

d) Audit undertaken of referral and re-referral rates with the aim of determining how best to reduce repeat referrals.  Actions arising from the audit to be implemented over the next six months.

e) Gathering further evidence of quality and consistency of practice in all areas of children’s services through audit and quality assurance in order to improve outcomes.  Evidence to be reported quarterly to CSCI.

f) Tracking the school attendance and exclusions from school of children looked after in partnership with education.  Targets to be set in relation to performance to contribute to Corporate Priorities.

g) Further improving educational performance of children looked after in partnership with education.  Targets to be set to contribute to corporate priorities.

h) Improve access to education, employment and training, suitable accommodation and health care for care leavers in collaboration with Connexions and District Councils and PCTs.

i) Review family support services in order to better target resources and ensure better targeted objectives and outcomes for children.

j) Review thresholds for children entering the child protection system to ensure resources are being appropriately targeted.

k) Audit completion of core assessments and review format in order to strengthen performance and improve the quality of assessments.

l) Undertake an audit of existing accommodation services and develop additional fostering and adoption placements in order to increase placement choice and improve placement stability.  Targets to be set for next six months.

m) Ensure ongoing recruitment of social workers in order to strengthen and achieve stability within social work teams.  Target no more than 10% vacancy rate over the next six months.

n) Develop joint protocols for sharing information and integrated ICT systems in order to deliver targets by December 2006.

o) Work towards the implementation of the Integrated Children’s System by January 2006.


ANTICIPATED TARGETS AND ACHIEVEMENT TIMESCALES

47. The targets for service improvement and delivery timescales for achieving them are contained in and updated through the action plan. 

RISK MANAGEMENT ISSUES

48. The risks of not achieving the performance targets have been analysed and are reported regularly to the social care services performance board.  Corporate Management Team also receive regular reports.

POLICY AND PERFORMANCE PLAN
49. The delivery action plan and the joint work currently taking place will make a significant contribution to priorities B:”improve the quality of life for children in care and their families “ and C:”help young people to get good jobs and training and reduce the chances of them getting involved in crime, drug-taking and anti social behaviour”.

CONSULTATIONS

50. Consultation has taken place with education, health, youth offending service, connexions on the future development of services to children and families. Decisions are through the Children and Young Peoples Strategic Partnership Board with references back to this Committee and either Boards or governance structures for participating agencies.

51. The Portfolio Holder for Children and Young People meets a range of stakeholders on a regular basis to take action to improve services.  He is also the Chair of the CYPSPB.

APPENDIX 1




SOCIAL CARE SERVICES CHILDREN AND FAMILIES

TARGETED ACTION

OCTOBER – FEBRUARY 2005
DELIVERY ACTION PLAN OCTOBER – FEBRUARY 2005

	Action Plan –

Performance Objective
	Required Action
	Key Performance issues 
	Accountability / Progress
	Progress at March 2005

	1.  Audit of Referral and re-referral Rate. Reduce re-referrals


	Analysis of referrals and re-referrals. Audit a selection of re-referrals to assess reasons. Link with Performance Improvement Team to examine recording of referrals and ensure system accurately captures activity. Set out actions as required.


	Reduction in re-referrals from 23% to 15%
	Performance Improvement Team

Allan Cadzow
	The issue of referrals and recording has been identified.  Actions have shown reduction from 23% to 20%.  Further work required on this priority to continue reduction to target of 15%.

	
	
	
	
	

	2.  Review of Family Support
	Links with National Service Framework to be established

Audit Activity and impact on outcomes

Set Priorities for the Family Support Service


	Better targeting of service with clearly articulated objectives and outcome measures. This will impact on placement stability and outcomes for LAC.

This will also contribute to providing alternatives to children being received into care.                   

                                                                                                
	Gerard Jones

John Lowe

Allan Cadzow

Cheryl Sharland


	Scope of Review agreed.

Review Group established – Allan Cadzow to Chair.

Report on progress received. Review, continue and report recommendations – May 2005.

	
	
	
	
	

	3.  Review of thresholds in Child Protection


	Review thresholds
	Are Child Protection resources and systems being used appropriately?

Are lessons from audits being implemented?


	Cliff James

Safeguarding Managers
	Review of thresholds suggests that thresholds are appropriate.

Report with Action Plan February 2005.

Action Plan to form part of next six monthly targeted actions.



	
	
	
	
	

	4.  Review of Core Assessments and Planning


	Focussed Audit
	Continue improved performance .

Continue improved quality evidenced through audit.


	Locality Managers

John Lowe
	Review has shown that the quality of assessments and planning continues to improve.   Updated Action Plan will set more specific targets to focus ongoing improvements.


	Action Plan –

Performance Objective
	Required Action
	Key Performance issues 
	Accountability / Progress
	Progress at March 2005

	
	
	
	
	

	5.  Targeted Performance Improvement Actions and Partnership Working
	
	
	
	

	a)
	Set up joint management groups with Education and other agencies to work on identified joint priorities.
	To set up management groups that will work to an agreed agenda.
	Identify joint targets to improve performance and outcomes for vulnerable children


	John Gregg
	Joint Groups have been established.

An agreed agenda has been produced

Work on priorities will be completed in early 2005

	
	
	
	
	
	

	b)
	Appointment of dedicated
	Heads of Service for:

1) Adoption

2) Fostering


	To provide improved performance in Adoption and Placement Stability
	John Gregg
	Both posts appointed to in October 2004

Managers took up posts in January 2005.

Service Priorities being set.



	c)
	Commissioning Accommodation services
	Audit Resources;

Audit Need;

Implement Strategy;

Secure additional resources in adoption and fostering team to improve placement stability.


	These actions are essential to meet the performance improvements identified in the Annual Review letter.

This will mean that placement stability will improve, numbers of LAC will be stable,  better choice and reduction on need for purchase placements.


	Carol Carruthers Head of Commissioning

Lindsay Davison Head of Adoption Agency

Hayley Phillips Head of Service Fostering Services

Leo Flatters Head of Provider Services (Adolescents)
	PDS bids successful.

Further progress report in February set out priorities linked to budget setting process.  Actions to be agreed by 31st March 2005.



	
	
	
	
	
	

	d)
	Focussed action to address persistently poor outcomes in areas of service that have been identified through the Audit process
	Each Locality Manager will identify 2 or 3 areas of service to concentrate on.

Targets for improvement will be set

Reports to be provided to the Children’s Services management Team on a monthly basis starting in January 2005
	Locality Managers to set targets in discussion with Head of Safeguarding

Where appropriate to link with partner agencies to deliver better outcomes.
	Cliff James

Locality Managers
	LM’s to report on progress in tackling identified areas for improvement through monthly locality reports and audit.

Updated targets for each area will be set in March 2005 for next 6 months.

	
	
	
	
	
	

	e)
	Locality focus on preventative services
	LM’s to identify 2 projects with partners in Education, Health, Connexions and voluntary sector where appropriate 
	Projects in Localities to be implemented in early 2005.
	Locality Managers and appropriate managers from other agencies
	Progress reported January 2005 through locality reports and Area Action Team Work programmes.

Now established progress reporting is included in the Area Action Team Reports to the Children and Young People’s Strategic Partnership Board


	Action Plan –

Performance Objective
	Required Action
	Key Performance issues 
	Accountability / Progress
	Progress at March 2005

	
	
	
	
	
	

	f)
	Building evidence based through audit
	Ensure Audit programme in place for 2005
	Demonstrate improvement through quarterly reports
	Cliff James
	Monthly reports to CSMT

Quarterly Reports to Social Care Leadership Network and Exception Reports to OSC as required

	
	
	
	
	
	

	g)
	Recruitment and Retention
	Implement strategy
	Maintain low vacancy rates (under 10%),

Retain staff through initiatives in partnership with personnel and training.
	John Lowe
	Positive report on progress January 2005.

Action continues to keep pace with demands.

	
	
	
	
	
	

	h)
	Development of IRT/ISA

& ICS
	To have plans in place to meet requirements
	To hit targets and timescales
	Cliff James – IRT/ISA

Allan Cadzow – ISA/JVCo links


	Progress reports provided -  November 2004, February 2005.

(Gateway Review February 2005 Project being progressed).



	i)
	School Attendance
	Implement Behaviour Support Proposals


	Improve school attendance
	Vanessa Harvey-Samuel

Carol Carruthers
	In place since September 2004.

Report back through Joint Ed/Soc Care Operational Management Group received.  Options for further action to be agreed.

This continues to be a challenge but progress continues to be made with LAC.



	
	
	
	
	
	

	j)
	Develop dedicated LAC team


	Partnership with Education
	Joint approach to LAC achieved leading to improvement in educational attainment of LAC and improving prospects for education, training and employment
	Carol Carruthers

Education colleagues
	Draft service structure proposals by February 2004 achieved. Proposal will be further worked on and presented to Education Management Board and Social Care Management Network by April 2005. 



	k)
	Implementation of Handling Correspondence
	Develop audit tool

Audit of protocol
	Audit trail for all correspondence 

Improve system

Review Process
	Locality Managers

Cliff James/Locality Managers
	End of October 2004

Review has taken place

Discussion at CSMT 18/12

Report to be presented to Social Care Leadership Network with recommendations.
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